BOROUGH OF KETTERING

POLICY AND IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 19th September 2006

Present:
Councillor L Henson (Chair),

Councillors Dearing, Don, R Groome, Harrison, Hollobone and King.

06.PI.08
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor M Evans.

06.PI.09
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 27th June 2006 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

06.PI.10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following interests were declared

a) Personal

None

b) Prejudicial

None

c) Declarations of Party Whip

None

06.PI.11
DECRIMINALISATION OF PARKING (A1)

A report was submitted to enable the Committee the opportunity to scrutinise the current status of this parking issue as it relates to Kettering and joint working.

It was reported that at its meeting on the 12th July 2006 the Executive Committee took a decision that if an agreement was not recorded with Northamptonshire County Council within three months, Northamptonshire County Council should be advised that Kettering Borough Council would not support or endorse the introduction of decriminalised parking in the Borough.

Unfortunately the County Council had continued to pursue its strategy of establishing a County Wide enforcement contract, whereby a private contractor would carry out enforcement.

Kettering Borough Council continued to communicate its ambitions to maximise efficiencies through the concept of Generic Wardens, which had a close correlation with the shared services agenda.

As no agreement had been reached, and prior to formally communicating the Executives decision, the Policy and Improvement committee were presented with an opportunity to scrutinise the key issues and make any comments or recommendations it considered appropriate.

The draft Countywide Decriminalisation of Parking Enforcement Application was circulated at the meeting for information, and the main points highlighted.

Discussion took place and members expressed concern that private contractors would be running the scheme and felt that we should challenge the County Council, and argue for a local scheme which was responsive to the needs of the area.  It was considered that Kettering Borough Council were developing a reputation for being innovative and leading in new areas and that we could take the same approach with the parking scheme.  

Members recognised that local residents wanted to see proper on-street and residents parking and its effective coordination with off-street parking arrangements and the expansion of resident parking schemes; together with environmental policy and other Street Scene improvements.  It was

RESOLVED
that: -

i. to advise the Executive that this committee cannot endorse Northamptonshire County Council’s county-wide decriminalised parking scheme. 

ii. Kettering Borough Council should be allowed to establish and amend its own decriminalised parking scheme.

iii. Kettering Borough Council should lead a campaign to lobby the Department of Transport and Home Office to establish proper powers for generic street wardens. 

iv. the chair of Policy & Improvement Committee write to Northamptonshire County Council Cabinet Members to inform them of Kettering Borough Council’s opposition to their proposed scheme. Copies of that letter to be sent to all ten (Kettering Borough) Northamptonshire County Councillors requesting them to support the Policy & Improvement Committee’s recommendations.

06.PI.12
OLDER CITIZENS TASK AND FINISH GROUP (A2)

A revised report was submitted to update the committee on the Older Citizens Task and Finish Group.  It was noted that key issues raised so far included the ongoing and growing need for services for the elderly and revising the Leisure Pass scheme.

Members were asked to suggest key speakers for the meeting being held on 26th October 2006 which would be focussing on ‘Increasing the quality of life and reducing social isolation for older people’.  The following key speakers were suggested: -

· University of the third age of Kettering

· Salvation Army over 60’s group – John Smith

· Crime prevention officer – Simon Peck

Members felt that a big problem in the Borough was the amount of elderly people not claiming benefits they were entitled to and it was suggested that an easy to read leaflet should be distributed to all elderly residents to advise them what benefits they might be entitled to.

06.PI.13
WORK PROGRAMME (A3)

It was suggested that as the work programme was now quite light, it would be beneficial to receive a presentation at the next meeting on the policy changes required by the Council.

It was noted that two items were not included on the agenda for this meeting and they would be included on the agenda for the next meeting.

It was suggested that eco friendly housing could be added to the work programme and it was felt that it was important to have a vision of what we would expect from a new housing development.  It was

RESOLVED
that a scooping document looking at eco friendly housing would be brought to the next meeting.

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.40pm)

Signed____________________________

Chair
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